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Letter From The President
Dear DAAD Alumni,

The Alumni Association is nearing the end of a busy year. We (co)sponsored and
had board members participate in nine events this year.

| want to thank all of you who renewed their membership this year, and especially those who donated
to our scholarships. Without your support we would not be able to give our students a unique
opportunity, even a life-changing experience for some. When | attended the RISE scholar meeting last
year, it was inspiring to hear from a scientist how his RISE scholarship a decade ago lead to doctoral
studies in Germany that turned a resulting mentorship into a research position back at a US university.
A trajectory set in motion by an undergraduate grant of about $2,000. You may not know that our
board is staffed with volunteers only — most of us hold university positions, so all your fees and
donations go to fund the scholarships that we, in collaboration with the DAAD, provide to US students
going to Germany. Thank you again, and yes, | have to say it — use this link below to renew for 2016!
http://alumni.daad.org/187850

See http://tinyurl.com/DAADEvents for a list of main events. While centered in New York City, our
trustees are based around the USA in different disciplines to reach out to our local communities —
from Rhode Island to Texas, from DC to California. Read all details in your letter below. Our main
annual event, the Sound Understanding Concert in Carnegie Hall, will be on Thursday, April 7th, 2016.
It is a special occasion — our 15" anniversary concert. Please stay tuned and | hope to see you there!

The Association also welcomes your involvement and communication among you members.
You can contact us or post at our Facebook group (see link below).



Some ideas: Do you have a story to tell about your own grant? Be it from 1950 or 2015. Do you have a
photo to go along with your story? Do you have a concert, a show, a reading or event coming up that
you want our members to know about? Would you like us to cosponsor an event at your university?
Would your company or university like to become a member or advertise in our April Concert
brochure? Please get in touch with us at alumniassociation@daad.org

Thank you for your support!

Mechthild Schmidt Feist,
President DAAD Alumni Association USA

New Facebook Group

We try to go where our members are. Please join us (‘like’ us) at:
www.facebook.com/DAADAlIumniAssociationUSA Post to our community any relevant events or
news. We will do our best to monitor and keep the site professional for us all.

Scholarship News
By Board member Mechthild Schmidt Feist

The DAAD organizes Summer Course Grants that enable students to take intensive language and
cultural courses at German universities. The DAAD Alumni Association was happy to provide the funds
for Priscilla Sanchez and Mark Elyse to spend a summer improving their German language skills.

Eleventh years ago the DAAD instituted summer RISE grants. (Research Internships in Science and
Engineering). Aside of the DAAD itself, several organisations help sponsor the total of over 300
scholarships for students from the USA, Canada, Great Britain and other countries. The DAAD Alumni
Association USA congratulates six grantees to their selection from a very competitive process. Our
grants are earmarked to support environmental research. Cyrus Belenky, Natalie Isenberg, Kyungjoo
Park, Jia-Ahn Pan, Jisheng Zhang, and Sara Sand went to German universities to work with German
PhD candidates on projects as diverse as “Photocatalytic Wastewater Treatment with Unsteady
Process Conditions” and “MOF-coating on ceramic foams for Energy Storage”.

EVENTS:
DAAD January New Year Reception
On January 15 the DAAD USA invited to a reception at the German Consulate in New York. A few
hundred braved icy winds for an opportunity to meet DAAD staff, scholars and alumni. It was also an

opportunity for Nina Lemmens, Director of DAAD NY to thank outgoing DAAD Alumni Association
President Manfred Philipp and welcome the new president Mechthild Schmidt Feist.

Left: Manfred Philipp, Mechthild Schmidt Feist, Director of DAAD NY Nina Lemmens
Right: AmraDumisic, DAAD NY Liaison, Irmard Taylor, a former DAAD AA President, Mechthild Schmidt Feist



January 20, Stanford California
By Board member Manfred Philipp

On January 20 of this year the DAAD Alumni Association
sponsored a panel discussion on international exchange.
This took place at Stanford University in California The
event honored California’s DAAD students and scholars,
who were invited to attend. The keynote panelist was
Stanford Nobel Laureate Thomas Stidhof (left), who was
accompanied by the German Consul General in San
Francisco, Stefan Schluter (middle), and by former DAAD-AA President Manfred Philipp (right).
Assisting in setting up the event was Sue Hida of the DAAD-AA Board of Directors, Peter Kerrigan,
Deputy Director of the DAAD office in Manhattan, and Suzan Slavsky in Prof Stidhof’s office. Thanks
to Sue, Peter, and Suzan for their assistance!

Please see http://tinyurl.com/DAADStanford for more information about this event.

DAAD Sound Understanding 2015

The annual DAAD Sound Understanding Concert took place on April 16 in the Weill Recital Hall at

Sound Understanding Concert, Orchestra. Photo by Beowulf Sheehan

Carnegie Hall. Eckhard Groll, DAAD Alumni Association Vice President was the MC and introduced the
concert while President Schmidt Feist was on a Fellowship at NYU Berlin. More info at:
http://www.carnegiehall.org/Calendar/2015/4/16/0730/PM/Sound-Understanding-2015/

Our next Sound Understanding Concert is set for Thursday, April 7th, 2016. Save the date and please
help sponsor the event. Expect a special performance and VIP invite for members to our 15th
anniversary concert.



Fresh off the Boat

Each September the DAAD New York
welcomes the newly arrived German DAAD
grantees to a ‘Fresh off the Boat’ party.
Fittingly, you could take the East River Ferry to
the riverside restaurant with splendid skyline
views. Our board member Manfred Philipps
was there to meet the new arrivals. As always,
DAAD’s own Amra Dumisic’'s tireless
organization skills made sure we were
informed and invited! (photo credit: unknown)

DAAD and HAUS at Texas A&M University
By Board members Rick White and Nancy Stuhimuller

Rick White and Nancy Stuhlmuller manned the table for DAAD and HAUS (Heidelberg Alumni US) at
the Study Abroad fair at Texas A&M University on 9/23/15. It was well attended with an impressive
number of student stopping by who were studying German, Arabic and Russian.

They were working with students, answering questions, giving pointers, and talking to academic
advisors about the many opportunities available to students through the DAAD. The two largest
groups who wanted to study in Germany and had many questions were German majors and
engineering students.

Germany and the Greek Crisis Conference
By Board member Manfred Philipp

On October 6 the DAAD Alumni
Association sponsored a conference on
Germany and the Greek Crisis at The
Mortara Center for International Studies
at Georgetown University in Washington
DC. The event honored the Washington
DC area’s DAAD Students and Scholars.
Participating in the event were three
highly prominent scholars. Serving as
moderator was Jeffrey J. Anderson,
Director of Georgetown’s BMW Center for German & European Studies and Professor in
Georgetown’s Department of Government (photo left). The two other panelists were Steve H. Hanke,
Professor Applied Economics at The Johns Hopkins University in Baltimore (photo middle) and Anne O.
Krueger, Senior Research Professor of International Economics at the School for Advanced
International Studies at Johns Hopkins University (photo right). The event was organized by Manfred
Philipp, Friederike Eigler, Brian Mitchell, and Board President Mechthild Schmidt. Please see
http://tinyurl.com/DAADGeorgetown2015 for more information about this event.

The European Refugee Crisis
By Board member Sigrid Berka

Rhode Island, October 8, 2015

The event was part of German Campus week to celebrate 25 years of German
Unification. My colleagues and | from URI’s German Section felt that we could not
celebrate W|thout also addressing THIS crisis of historical proportions affecting Germany right now,
and all of Europe for that matter and, of course, large parts of the Middle East from where the
majority of migrants originate. Fortunately we could convene a panel of experts, which shed light




onto the topic from diverse viewpoints. There were 80 people in the audience among them our DAAD
ISAP scholars from the TU Braunschweig. This made for a lively discussion afterwards. Speakers were:

Michael Honhart - a Professor in our

History department whose research )

centers on Modern Germany and 25:8N  GERM Compus Week
European nationalism. He viewed the

crisis from a historical perspective, Expert Panel on

defining what it meant and means to be
"German". He contributed his thoughts THE EUROPEAN REFUGEE CRISIS
about refugee, immigration, and asylum Guest spoakers:
issues in past decades.

Richard Mcintyre Michael W Honhart

: . Professor/Dept Chair Professor
Katrin Joma — Assistant Professor,

Departments of Political Science and
Philosophy. Her research is
interdisciplinary between the fields of
religion and political science. She

Economics History

Norbert Hedderich Katrin Jomaa
Professor of German/Dept Chair  Assistant Professor
Longuoges Political Science

focuses on the relationship between Moderator:
religion and politics in Muslim majority Sigrid Berka
countries. She talked about how the Executive Director
crisis started in Syria, how it is International Engineering Program
continuing, and also how it is a global When: October 8, 3:30 - 5:30 pm
political matter with several countries Where: Alumni Center, URI,
involved, not just pertaining to Syria. n Upper (ullége Rd.

Cantaqt persan:

Norbert Hedderich - a Professor of R
German and Chair of the Department of
Modern & Classical Languages and
Literature. He had been following the
news about the refugee crisis, both in
the German and in the U.S press very
closely, and summarized the German
response and its reception world-wide.

Ric Mcintyre - Professor of Economics put the discussion into the context of the colonial and post-
colonial history of south west Asia and American policy there. He claimed that there is no European
crisis when we put this one in perspective when compared with other real crises on the globe. He
focused on Afghanistan, the second largest source of refugees, and on Iraq.

18th Annual Colloquium on International Engineering Education, Nov. 5-6, 2015, New York City
(quoted from iie.org)

“With over 150 attendees, this year’s Colloquium on International Engineering Education attracted
the largest number of participants ever, as well as many first-time attendees and veterans in the field
of engineering education. The two day Colloquium organized by IIE and DAAD in New York City
brought together representatives of more than 100 universities, including 25 foreign institutions, that
are currently training the next generation of global engineers, as well as NGO and government leaders
to examine topics related to engineering education and preparing students for the engineering
workforce. ....”

(Read more at : http://www.iie.org/Who-We-Are/News-and-Events/Events/2015/DAAD-Colloquium-
International-Engineering-Education), -- also: http://www.cvent.com/events/18th-annual-colloquium-on-
international-engineering-education/event-summary-3046d4f2e5a041f28e942ach3cf0a285.aspx




Welcome Brunch for German DAAD grantees in New York City
By Board member Mechthild Schmidt Feist

On December 5, board members Mechthild Schmidt Feist and Manfred Philipp greeted about 30
German students, most of them current DAAD grantees, some DAAD alumni on a Fulbright
scholarship, as well as some Fulbright scholars. The event was hosted by Professor Schmidt Feist at
New York University SPS. Professor Plass, faculty at NYU Steinhardt and DAAD alumnus joined us.

Group photo with most of the participants. Professors Plass, Philipp, Schmidt Feist are on the right.

During introductions many found fellow students at their university or across the city in the same
discipline — or — even from their German alma mater. The majority is studying at New York University
and Columbia Universities. Other students are at CUNY Baruch, New School/Parsons and Manhattan
School of Music. Everyone appreciated the opportunity to meet and asked for an encore in 2016.

TRUSTEE NEWS

New Trustee. We welcome a new Trustee on the board of the DAAD Alumni Association USA. In June
2015 we were joined by:

Dr. Erika Berroth, Associate Professor of German, Southwestern University, Georgetown, TX

Meetings of the DAAD Alumni Association Board of Trustees. The DAAD Alumni Association Trustees
met for two full board meetings on the day of the Sound Understanding Concert in April, again on
October 6. At our October meeting at Georgetown University, we established the Public Relations and
Media Committee of the Board. The role of this committee is to establish an improved online
presence of the DAAD AA. Some of us were able to stay and join the German Embassy reception on
the 25" anniversary of German Reunification. In addition we had a website meeting on June 4 and a
number of phone conferences. You can find our trustees here: http://tinyurl.com/DAADBoard




DAAD Research Ambassadors. The DAAD Alumni Association thanks the Research Ambassador
volunteers. Several of the Ambassadors are current or past Board members:

Meet the DAAD Research Ambassadors 2015/16! Click a name for a link to an ambassador

+=+ PAnna Abnizova *** PDavid Abraham *** PAftab Ahmed *** PGizem Arslan *** PElisa H. Barney Smith *** PRobert Beachy *** I
Elmar Bergeler *** PStaver Bezhani *** PMarybeth Boger *** PM. Harvey Brenner *** PDeborah Anna Brown *** PJuergen F. Brune
-+ PGiil Caligkan *** PCorey Campion -+ PMarkus Chmielus *** PAlbrecht Classen *** BJohn F. Corrigan *** PCarol Anne Costabile-
Heming *** PDane Thor Daniel ** PJames Deaville *** PDenise M. Della Rossa *** PMichael Driedger *** PGerhard W. Dueck *** I
Professor Edward J. Eberle - PSteven Ehlert - - PDawit Eshetu *** PWalid Fakhouri *** PMamadou Fall - PManfred Franke -** I
Akhilesh K. Gaharwar *** PThian Yew Gan *-* PChristina Gerhardt ** - PHeidi Gottfried *-* PEckart Graeve, Ra Leed AP. - I
Eckhard A. Groll*** PAnette Guse *** PMartin Habekost *** PHabiba Hadziavdic ** P Taylor Hagood *** PPaula Hanssen *** I
Victoria Harms *** PGeorge Heffernan *** PHelmut H.A. Hergeth *** PTobias Hofmann *** PMichael R. Hiibner *** PFalk
Huettmann *** PJim Hurley *** PKristopher Imbrigotta *** PMargaret Jackson *** PNaduparambil Korah Jacob *** #Zhuo Jing-
Schmidt *** PGregory S. Johnston *** PIngrid Jordon-Thaden *** #Sam Khuri *** PHoi-eun Kim *** PBrian P. Kiniry *** PImke Kirste
*+ IChristine Korte *** PBahadur Krishna KC *** P'Elizabeth Harrington Lambert *** PAnn Lemke *** PAlexander Lerch *** PMary
Lindemann *** PSebastian Luft *** PKarsten Lunze *** PBenjamin Marschke *** PPeter Martin *** PBernhard Mayer *** PDianne M.
McMullen ‘- PDale Medearis * ** PCarsten Mehring *** PPierre Mertiny - ** PBrian S. Mitchell -** PDavid Mirhady *** PTagnon
Missihoun *** PGerhard Multhaup *** PMonzur Murshed *** PAdrian H. Murray *** PAmos Nascimento *** PJohn Nicols *** PJoe
Perry *** PJohn L. Plews *** PDebra Prager * ** PMokhles Rahman *** Pulian Reyes ** # Harry Roddy, Jr. *** PPetra Rohrbach - I
Michael Saffle - PAyguen Sahin *** PRichard Schaefer *** PAnnette Scharf - PHeide Schatten *** PJoerg Schlatterer *** PIngo
Schlupp *** PRaphael Schneider ** - PElizabeth Schreiber-Byers *** PNico Schiiler *** PTobias Schulze-Cleven ‘- PAdam R. Seipp
+++ PSimone Seym *** PConrad Siegers *** PGabrielle Siegers *** PDavid Luther Smith *** PGlenn Stanley'** # William R. Stanley
“+ Pueyi Sui* - PToshiko Takenaka *** PLydia Tesfa - PJohn R. te Velde *** PHaroldo Toro *** PJack Tuszynski *** PJonathan
Veinot *** PWillem Vermaas *** PGabi N. Waite *** PLee Waite *** PAngela Wandinger-Ness *** PAlina Dana Weber *** PJens
Holger Weber *** PCharles Webster *** PDavid J. Westenberg *** PRick White **- PWolfgang Wolck - - PFrauke Zeller

Research Ambassadors indicated with a star are current or former Trustees of the Alumni Association.
More information at https://www.daad.org/ral5-16#null

Please contact Amra Dumesic for information on how to become a Research Ambassador.

MEMBERSHIP

We are part of a network of more than 120 alumni groups worldwide. The DAAD Alumni Association
USA elected its first official board members in 1998. Today, the association counts more than 250
members and has raised over $200,000.

As mentioned in the last Newsletter, DAAD New York maintains an alumni-only online platform for
networking and getting involved in alumni activities in North America. It features a searchable
membership directory, upcoming alumni events, information about regional alumni groups in North
America, and other activities and opportunities for you to get involved.

Some of this site's pages that provide general information about DAAD alumni activities and services
in North America are accessible to the general public. However, a number of prime features (including
the alumni directory, bulletin board, regional listserves, and the ability to view posted jobs and
housing) are available only to DAAD alumni in the USA and Canada who have a username and
password for the website.

To find out more, please visit our website: www.alumni.daad.org

Membership growth is an important goal of the Alumni Association. As a DAAD grantee, you are
eligible for membership and we hope you decide to join us so others may enjoy the same kinds of
benefits you did during your stay abroad.

How to become a Member:

Anyone who was a recipient of any type of DAAD grant may join. If you received a DAAD grant you are
considered a DAAD alumnus/a. However, in order to join the DAAD Alumni Association as a sustaining



member you pay an annual membership. We offer the following levels:

Student or Retired - $15 Regular - $50/$75/$100
Life Membership $500 Institutional-corporate membership $1000
Returning DAAD students receive a 1- year free membership in the DAAD-AA.

Membership Benefits: All members will receive the Newsletter from the DAAD Alumni Association of
the US and opportunities to actively participate in Alumni Association projects and decision-making.
For the easiest way to join the DAAD Alumni Association, please click here:
http://alumni.daad.org/187850 (We also accept checks sent to the address below.)

Donations: If in addition, you would like to make a donation you may choose to contribute to
programs or to scholarship (Hubertus Scheibe Memorial Scholarship Endowment) only. We are a
private non-profit organization 401c3. Your contribution is tax-deductible as specified by US law. We
accept checks, credit cards or PayPal. http://alumni.daad.org/187854

We would love to greet you at one of our events in 2016!
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